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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, October 6, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by James M. Claffey, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President James Claffey, Phil McCaffrey led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

James M. Claffey, President

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President 

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

Vacancy from Area #4 – Benicia, Vallejo, Suisun

Others Present:

Jay Field, Vice President of Technology and Learning Resources

Gerry Fisher, Vice President of Student Services

Ernesto Fuentes, J.D., Director of Human Resources

Floyd Hogue, Ph.D., Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President of Administrative and Business Services

Judy Spencer, Executive Assistant, Academic Affairs

4. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Sanford Wright, Ph.D., Ethnic Studies Program Coordinator, distributed a copy of the SCC Ethnic Studies fall 2004 program and speakers.  Dr. Wright thanked the Board for their full support of the Ethnic Studies program and for Board members and administration attending presentations when possible.  Dr. Wright invited everyone to the October 7 presentation, 11:00 a.m.-12:15 p.m., in the Board Room, when Dr. Perfumo will be speaking on “The Importance of Self Esteem.”

6.
REPORTS 

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

Makenzie Spillner deferred her report to ASSC President Terri Martin-McCaffrey.

Ms. McCaffrey invited the new officers of ASSC to introduce themselves, their majors and to identify the committees and clubs on which they serve.  The following newly elected representatives introduced themselves to the Board:  Sterling de Mille, Mandy Smith, Makenzie Spillner, Benita Hatcher; Joyclyn Algar, Dave Brannen, Jeanne Askeland, Chris Duran, and Lisa LaFarga.

Ms. McCaffrey concluded by saying that twelve members from ASSC are serving on the different standards of the Self-Study Accreditation process.

 (b)
Academic Senate

Academic Senate President Gail Kropp reported that:

--a joint resolution between the Academic Senate and Governing Board is being crafted opposing the California Performance Review (CPR)  which would eliminate the Board of Governors of the California Community Colleges and downsize the Chancellor’s Office staff.

--the required Flex Cal (October 5) was devoted to accreditation and was a successful and productive day of meetings and workshops.  Committees and subcommittees set calendars and assignments in place and the teams are off and working.

--at the Senate meeting held October 4, 2004, the Math Requirement was discussed in detail.  Senators are reporting back comments from their divisions and other faculty and Dr. Hogue has been holding discussions with the Curriculum Committee.  After the ASSC has had an opportunity to share their comments, Ms. Kropp will attend the State Senate Plenary meetings in late October to vote Solano College’s position.

--the Academic Senate received a letter from President Perfumo designating Dr. Hogue as her representative to work with her in a shared governance process to develop a policy on Program Discontinuance that is mutually acceptable to both the Senate and the Governing Board.  Ms. Kropp stated that she and Dr. Hogue have met on several occasions and have agreed that the best way to achieve mutual agreement of a new policy is to reconvene a task force.

(c)
Shared Governance Council

President Paulette J. Perfumo reported that:

 --she asked the Shared Governance Council if they would like to rotate giving the Shared Governance report at the Board meetings and the response was that she is doing an excellent job and agreed to leave the reporting as is and to revisit the discussion again in six months.

--Tom Berger from Kitchell CEM gave an update on Bond timelines, projects, activities that are underway, and where to go on the Solano Web site for current Measure G information.

--the Governing Board agenda for October 6 was reviewed.

--Board Policy #1190, Facilities Naming Opportunities, was discussed and how it relates to the naming of the Administration Building at the new Vallejo Center in memory of Trustee Bill Thurston.

--at her first regional meeting with State Chancellor Mark Drummond it was reported that the California Performance Review (CPR) would eliminate the Board of Governors of the California Community Colleges and downsize the Chancellor’s Office staff.  

--the College area reports were given.  

--that Assemblymember Lois Wolk will attend the October 27 Shared Governance Council meeting to speak on the CPR, budget and open access for course offerings, the cost of textbooks, state support for facilities, cost of technology, instructional equipment, health and welfare issues, and the PFE cut.  

--ASSC gave an in-depth report on the various activities going on across the campus:  Club Promo Day, ASSC’s voter registration campaign, the CalSACC (California Student Association of Community Colleges) Conference in November where Senator Jack Scott is the keynote speaker; textbook legislative bills, transportation and safety issues on campus, and an outreach campus forum regarding the upcoming curriculum decision on the Math requirement.

--Dr. Hogue stated the Division Deans are working on program review and strategic planning, and have identified instructional equipment priorities.

--the President of CTA, Diane White, reported that there are two new Executive Board members on the CTA Board--Debbie Kalish and Jim Long (representing adjunct faculty).  CTA is sending a team to the CTA fall conference where a number of breakout sessions will be conducted to discuss the state budget.

--Vice President Gerry Fisher reported that new staff will be introduced and accreditation, program review and an update on the development of the new Student Learning Center will be discussed at the next Student Services In-service Meeting.

--Director Ernie Fuentes is working with CTA on the faculty health care cost issue.

--Dr. Willard Wright gave a report on FABPAC activities and on the budget which the Governing Board will review as information later in the meeting.

(d)
Superintendent-President

President Paulette J. Perfumo reported that:

--she will be attending the Irvine Valley College (IVC) Accreditation Comprehensive Team Visit next week.  

--she presented the overview of the self-study/accreditation process, together with Sandy Rotenberg, Co-chair of the Accreditation Self-Study, during the required Flex Cal activities of October 5.  A number of workshops were held during the day that looked at student learning outcomes (SLOs), how we get to a culture of evidence, as well as the four standards.  Dr. Perfumo commended ASSC for their commitment to have at least three students on every standard committee, which will be an outstanding learning experience.

--there will be a reception honoring Dean Bob Myers who was selected as the Outstanding Athletic Director, 2004-05, for the Western States Community Colleges, October 7, 4:30-6:30 p.m., in the Board Room.

--on October 26, 2004, at 5:00 p.m., there will be a campus Memorial Service for Bill Thurston in the SCC Little Theater to commemorate and celebrate his life and dedication.

--the Groundbreaking Ceremony for the Vallejo Center, located on Columbus Parkway, will be held October 27, 2004, 4:00 p.m.  The Trustees will play a major role and will be the ones “turning the dirt” with special shovels and hardhats that Kitchell CEM is having made for the Board members.

--the gift bags to the Trustees are compliments of the Bookstore.  Dr. Perfumo extended sincere thanks to the Bookstore for their dedication to students and the campus community.  

--the campus community is invited to attend a campus forum on October 7 (9:00 a.m.) and again October 20 (11:30 a.m.), in the Theater, that will highlight a visual presentation by Kitchell CEM and KMD Architects for the Vallejo Center Bond Project and an update on the community college state budget by Vice President Willard Wright.

· Bond Update

Vice President Gerry Fisher reported briefly on the background work that was completed prior to the passage of the Measure G.  A committee comprised of all Division Deans went out to the faculty to seek input on what they would like to be able to do at the centers and what kinds of programs should be offered there.  Site visits throughout Northern California were made of newly built campus centers for ideas of the latest designs and implementations.  Digital photos were posted on the SCC Intranet.  There were thirteen meetings between May 25, 2004 – September 15, 2004, with the architects, exceeding 300+ person hours, and seven more are scheduled through November.  This large investment of time does not include the time spent with faculty and staff.

Vice President Fisher introduced Sean Huang and Suniya Malhotra of KMD Architects who gave a PowerPoint presentation to the Governing Board on the Vallejo Campus Project Schematic Design.  This same presentation will be given again during the upcoming campus forums.  

Both Mr. Huang and Ms. Malhotra expressed how wonderful the College committee has been to work with.  It has truly been a team effort.

The Board asked KMD Architects to make an inquiry on the cost of using solar power, which they agreed to do for a nominal cost, and to report back at the next meeting.  While the expectation is that it is very costly, it is hoped that there might be grants available or programs through PG&E that could generate funding in the future for the use of solar power at the center.

The Board was very comfortable with the design and layout and agreed that it is in the best interest of the College to move forward with the project.

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of September 15, 2004

The minutes of September 15, 2004, were amended as follows:

6. Reports (a) ASSC - Change the Hall of Fame Banquet date from October 21 to October 23.  

6. Reports (d) Superintendent-President – Change the date for Bob Myers’ reception from October 4 to October 7.

Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2004-05, Gratuitous Service 

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings 

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda as amended.  The motion passed unanimously.

 8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda.
9. NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President 

(a)
Resolution Naming the Administration Building at the Vallejo Center in Memory of Bill 
Thurston, Resolution No. 04/05-10
Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo reported that Trustee Bill Thurston played a vital role in the visioning and creation of the Vallejo Center and was passionate in fighting for a center in South County for Vallejo and Benicia residents.  The city of Vallejo carried the vote. Dr. Perfumo read the resolution naming the Administration Building at the Vallejo Center in memory of Bill Thurston.

Moved by Trustee Denis Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of Resolution No. 04/05-10.  The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE – Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES – Vice President Denis Honeychurch, Trustee Pam Keith, Trustee Phil McCaffrey, Trustee Willie McKnight, Trustee Jerry Wilkerson, and Board President James Claffey.

NOES – None

ABSENT-Vacancy from Area #4 – Vallejo, Benicia, Suisun

Mrs. Rosemary Thurston thanked KMD Architects for their wonderful presentation and for a beautiful future Vallejo Center.  She stated,  “From humble beginnings in Logtown, Mississippi, to having a building named for you on a college campus is quite an accomplishment.”  Rosemary stated further that Bill’s parents, who both taught school in Mississippi, instilled in their children the value of getting a good education.  Rosemary expressed how much Bill loved Solano College, students and all of the staff. He believed strongly in the need for a Vallejo campus for Solano College, worked hard to achieve that goal and was extremely pleased when Measure G passed to make it a reality.  Mrs. Thurston acknowledged that the naming of the Administration Building in memory of Bill is a very fitting tribute and thanked the Governing Board for the honor bestowed upon him.

Academic Affairs

(b)
Facilities Use Fees

Vice President Willard Wright presented the facility use fees for action in the absence of Associate Vice President Charles Shatzer.  He commented that the information was unchanged from  2003-04.

Moved by Vice President Denis Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith to approve the facility use fees.  The motion carried unanimously.

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Program Discontinuance Process
Dr. Floyd Hogue, Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs, stated it is now recognized that whatever the shared governance process approves must be mutually agreed upon before it can go into effect.  Dr. Hogue stated that he and Academic Senate President Gail Kropp are discussing how the District can move forward towards adopting a Program Discontinuance Policy that is mutually agreeable to both the Academic Senate and the Governing Board.

(b)
Public Hearing and Information on the Official District Budgets for FY 2004/05
Dr. Willard Wright presented the public information budget for fiscal year 2004-05.  The adopted budget will be presented to the Board at the October 20, 2004, Board meeting.

 (c)
Solano Community College Facility Agreement with Dixon Fire Department – Fire Technology Program

Dr. Floyd Hogue introduced Roy Pike, Fire Technology Instructor in the Trade and Technical Division, who presented for information a facility agreement between the District and the city of Dixon, which is a great advancement for our fire science program.  This item will return to the Governing Board for their approval at the October 20, 2004, meeting.

Dr. Perfumo commended Mr. Pike on this agreement and announced that our program has received state accreditation by the state fire marshal.  There will be a formal presentation at a future meeting.  Those present extended a round of applause to Mr. Pike for his efforts on behalf of students and the College.

(d)
CEQA Notice of Exemption – For Addition to the Aeronautics Hangar at the Nut Tree Airport and Renovation to Building 1800B at the Fairfield Campus 
Mr. Tom Berger of Kitchell CEM presented the CEQA notice of exemption for the addition to the Aeronautics hangar at the Nut Tree Airport and renovation to Building 1800B on the main campus and advised that we are required to file the paperwork as presented as a standard part of the process.

(e)
ASSC Budget
On behalf of Dr. Shirley Lewis, Ms. Terri Martin-McCaffrey presented the 2004-05 proposed budgets for ASSC pursuant to SCCD Board Policy 3000.  Ms. McCaffrey identified some of the donations given on campus and stated that while not everyone received the full amount they requested, all received a certain amount of funding.  There are controls in place to make sure the money is being spent the way it was allocated.  The Board commended the students on doing a fine job with the budgeting process.

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Mr. John Urrutia was congratulated on his new position as the new Dean of the Business and Computer Science Division.  Those present gave a round of applause to Mr. Urrutia.  

The performance of Officers Pedro Arroyo and Joe Ramos has been received positively by students according to Trustee McCaffrey.

Dr. Perfumo introduced Mr. Jay Field who is Solano’s new Vice President of Technology and Learning Resources.  Mr. Field shared some of his background with the audience and Board members, coming recently from Sonoma State University.

Happy birthday wishes were extended to Trustee Jerry Wilkerson.

There will be an ASSC barbecue, Tuesday, October 12, 11:00-1:30 p.m., outside of Building 1400.

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Trustee Pam Keith expressed her sorrow in the passing of a great teacher and incredible person, Ms. Diana Muir.  She will be sorely missed.  Ms. Keith stated we are known for our great teachers on campus and Ms. Muir was one of them.  Lisa LaFarga concurred and stated she was encouraged by Ms. Muir every step of the way in her educational endeavors.  She was a friend to re-entry students.

Board President Claffey recessed the regular meeting at 8:40 p.m.

13.
CLOSED SESSION


(a)

Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release


(b)
Public Employee Performance Evaluation





(Superintendent-President)

Board President Claffey called the Closed Session to order at 8:50 p.m., and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:05 p.m.

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Claffey reconvened the regular meeting at 9:06 p.m.

15.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Claffey reported that no action was taken in closed session.

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:07 p.m.
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         APPROVED _____________________________________

    JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT


          PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
